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With an American Bar Association (ABA) accreditation team on campus this week, the recent resignation of University of Massachusetts School of Law Dean Robert V. Ward after a university audit found that he charged personal expenses on his state credit card couldn’t have come at a worse time. The episode reinforces a sense that the commonwealth’s decision to absorb the law school amounted to a rescue mission.

The former Southern New England School of Law (SNESL) twice sought ABA accreditation. After the second rejection in 1999, the school shifted its focus to becoming the state’s public law school.

Merger attempts failed in 2000 and 2005, but were revived in 2009. At the time, two UMass trustees wrote that they learned about the latest effort from a university press release. The state accepted the school’s offer to donate itself and this is its second year as the UMass School of Law.

The law school’s future hinges on gaining ABA accreditation, which will require vast academic upgrades. The percentage of SNESL graduates who passed the Massachusetts bar exam was less than half the state average in seven of the eight years between 2001 and 2008.

Bar pass rates have risen over the last three years. But, curiously, just over 40 percent of the law school’s graduates took the exam during that time. Without ABA accreditation, those students can only sit for the Massachusetts or Connecticut bar. State taxpayers have not been told why the majority of recent graduates from their public law school aren’t taking the bar exam.

Simultaneous with the dramatic academic upgrade, plans call for nearly doubling the size of the law school’s student body by 2017. Achieving these conflicting goals would be a steep climb for any school, never mind one that lacks national accreditation.

Even former Dickinson Law School Dean Peter Glenn, who UMass hired to analyze the takeover, wrote, “If this particular proposal is not approved, it appears that SNESL . . . will disintegrate.”

Still, proponents claim the law school won’t cost state taxpayers a penny.

In 2009, the average annual per-student expenditure for public law schools in the Northeast was $36,396. For New England’s two public law schools, it was $38,737. Yet the UMass School of Law claims it will support itself and fund dramatic upgrades from tuition and fees that are now $24,166 for in-state students and $31,870 for those from outside Massachusetts.

In August, new UMass President Robert Caret warned that growing debt is driving up student costs and hindering the university’s ability to make needed investments. With a 17 percent enrollment increase over the last five years, its five campuses have a growing maintenance backlog.

The ABA accreditation team may not be concerned with who picks up the tab for upgrading the law school, but taxpayers are. And just how the university plans to meet other needs at the same time it funds the gap between revenue from student charges and what it will cost to simultaneously operate, upgrade and double enrollment at the school is a question that deserves the closest scrutiny.
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